

House of Commons CANADA

Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights

JUST • NUMBER 034 • 3rd SESSION • 40th PARLIAMENT

EVIDENCE

Thursday, November 4, 2010

Chair

Mr. Ed Fast

Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights

Thursday, November 4, 2010

● (1535)

[English]

The Chair (Mr. Ed Fast (Abbotsford, CPC)): I call the meeting to order.

This is meeting number 34 of the Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights. For the record, today is Thursday, November 4, 2010. Today we're continuing our review of Bill S-6, an act to amend the Criminal Code and another act. It's essentially the elimination of the faint hope clause.

At the end of this meeting, we had put in the schedule further consideration of the organized crime study report. By consensus, from the information I have received from you as members, we're going to pass on that. We'll hear our one witness on Bill S-6 and then we'll adjourn for the day.

We have with us a witness, Ms. Kim Pate, representing the Canadian Association of Elizabeth Fry Societies. Ms. Pate, you know the drill. You have ten minutes, and then we'll open the floor to questions.

Please proceed.

Ms. Kim Pate (Executive Director, Canadian Association of Elizabeth Fry Societies): Given that I found out last night I was coming, you'll appreciate.... I apologize, I do not have a written statement.

Our position, though, is certainly one of not wanting to see further restrictions on the use of section 745 of the Criminal Code, judicial review procedures. As I had indicated when I appeared at the Senate committee, in my capacity as the national director of the Elizabeth Fry Society I have worked with most of the women eligible to apply for a section 745 review. I am very familiar with most of their cases and have worked on them. So I'm happy to answer questions about some of that experience.

I understand there's also interest in knowing some of the issues with respect to overcrowding and the potential for this to impact overcrowding. I have requested and received some information from Correctional Service of Canada. I can also speak to the impact in terms of the women who have already proceeded through the judicial review procedure, the success of those women reintegrating into the community, and the challenges they have faced in being able to pursue their lives after being incarcerated.

Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you.

We'll open the floor to questions.

Ms. Jennings, do you want to ask questions or pass to Mr. Lee?

Hon. Marlene Jennings (Notre-Dame-de-Grâce—Lachine, Lib.): Because I know you have a great deal of experience, I would appreciate hearing from you about the particular impacts that may or may not affect women, as opposed to the general population, and then about aboriginal women in particular.

Ms. Kim Pate: Certainly, in terms of the women I know, the provisions as they currently exist.... Some women are already not eligible for reviews because they were involved with groups of people in situations that resulted in more than one murder conviction. In a context where they may not have been the primary actor, they nevertheless were and are being held accountable.

It would be my respectful submission that most people, including those who work with them in corrections, would be of the view that their risk to the community is not great. However, because they're in the situation of having been convicted of two.... In one of the cases, she pleaded guilty to first-degree murder in both cases to avoid having her children testify in that context. She is now facing a situation of no eligibility for judicial review. And I think that's a significant challenge.

There aren't great numbers, because the numbers of women are smaller than the numbers of men. But certainly, in terms of indigenous women, there are women who are coming up who.... It remains to be seen what challenge it will be. But certainly a number of them are very young. And the ability to have access to a review and to be able to go out at a time when they have.... They were at a very impressionable age when they started in the system. Even though some of them have had only five, six, or seven years in, many are already describing that really what they need to be doing is working to get out and be in the community. The prospect of them spending until they're almost my age in prison, with no appreciable opportunity for post-secondary education, for an ability to move out and contribute in the community, is at great human, social, and fiscal cost, I would say, to taxpayers.

Hon. Marlene Jennings: Thank you.

Another question that I have for you is one that I put to the minister himself.

I know that at the Senate, when the Senate conducted their hearings and heard witnesses on this particular bill, a number of the witnesses—the John Howard Society, and there may have been the Elizabeth Fry Society as well—talked about how the process for an inmate to actually compile all of the documentation required to accompany an application for a judicial review to determine whether it should or should not be put before a jury comprised of members of the community where the murder took place can be very laborious, time-consuming, and lengthy. There was a suggestion in regard to the 90-day delay that there be some discretion built in so that a judge, on request, for extenuating and exceptional circumstances, should the legislation go through, would be allowed to extend the 90 days to a maximum of say a further 90 days, which would mean a maximum of six months.

It took a while to get a clear answer from the minister, but it became very clear finally that no, the minister would not even support such an amendment that would allow a judge's discretion in exceptional circumstances and that the exceptional circumstances could actually be defined in the amendment to the Criminal Code.

Have you or anyone in your organization ever been involved in assisting an inmate to prepare an application under the faint hope clause?

(1540)

Ms. Kim Pate: Yes. It's an activity I am directly involved with, although there have been one or two exceptions because of my language difficulties. So I was not involved in the cases of two women in Quebec. For all of the rest of the women—there were ten women who have proceeded—I've been involved in all their cases, to lesser or greater degrees, depending on, quite frankly, their own abilities to organize the materials and the level at which their lawyers are able and have time to devote extra time, because they're usually not fully paid for the entire project. So I'm usually involved in it.

In terms of 90 days, there was a time.... That sounds like I'm telling a fairy tale now. Certainly in the early days of these reviews we had exceptional cooperation from the Correctional Service of Canada, and certainly there was a report done by one of the then regional deputy commissioners talking about the need for Corrections to be very much involved in these processes. That report has long since been shelved, and we don't see that same level of involvement, by and large, aside from the assessment that is done. It used to be that we would, for instance, be able to gain access to a separate area to sometimes spend a week or more going through the documentation. In one case, I actually stayed overnight in a private family-visiting unit for several days to go through that documentation with the lawyer and we were able to develop that process.

I would be concerned right now, quite frankly, particularly given the challenges we're having getting access to documents, and the challenges that prisoners are having getting access to their own documents, sometimes even in getting access to a writing instrument to ask for their own documents, that the 90 days might be prohibitive. It's rare that I obtain documents within 90 days, even though the legislative requirement is 30 days. I usually will agree to an extension once, twice, and usually it will be only after the third extension I put in a complaint to the Privacy Commissioner.

Hon. Marlene Jennings: So given that, given your personal experience with assisting inmates to prepare their applications and supporting documents for a faint hope clause application, what would you say to a comment that was made that the inmate has all of their life to prepare the file for an application—they have years, 15 to be exact, to prepare all of that documentation, so 90 days is more than sufficient? What would be your response to a comment similar to that?

Ms. Kim Pate: I can't speak for what's happening in the penitentiaries where men are serving time, but certainly in the women's prisons it is the rare woman who is entitled to have all of her documentation in her cell or in her room, depending on how it's described. They are supposed to have lock boxes in which to keep all of their documentation. Sometimes, if they have been in for many years, they have more than would fit in that lock box and they're supposed to have access to a second one, and it used to be that they would have access. These are literally metal boxes with locks on them so they can keep all their documents.

The argument offered to us for not providing many of the women with their documentation is a fear on the part of Corrections Canada that confidentiality will be breached. We've argued that if they have the lock box, that protects them. The other fear is that information might be misused. If it's breached people might be bullied, or that sort of thing. Again, we've argued that if they have a locked area, it shouldn't be an issue.

Right now, I don't know of any woman who has all of her documentation to which she is entitled by law. In fact, it is one of the challenges we're facing. I'm going to a hearing for a lifer next week, and part of the reason I'm going is that I actually have a fair bit of documentation and she has had great difficulty getting documents, even though she has a parole board hearing on Tuesday.

Oftentimes women will be shown documentation and they'll sign an acknowledgment that the documentation's been reviewed. Sometimes that's seen as indicating they've been given a copy. Sometimes they have and sometimes they lose it, but oftentimes they haven't been provided a copy. They've simply acknowledged that they've read it, or the contents have been communicated to them.

• (1545)

The Chair: Thank you.

Ms. Kim Pate: Certainly if they're in segregation or maximum security, they don't have it.

The Chair: We'll go to Monsieur Lemay for seven minutes.

[Translation]

Mr. Marc Lemay (Abitibi—Témiscamingue, BQ): We have met many times before in the committee on aboriginal affairs, with respect to aboriginal women's issues. I believe your centre does a lot of work with aboriginal women, especially those in prison. You said that you are working on a number of cases right now. This is my question: Does the current system, in other words, the faint-hope system, work well? If you need any information on it at all, I can give it to you. I am talking about the system of preparing and filing an application, appearing before a superior court judge, empanelling a jury and so forth. Does that system allow criminals to make those applications, while protecting victims' families? Sadly, when it comes to murder, there is always someone who suffers very serious consequences.

Are there things, in your view, that do not work well and that we could improve, rather than turn everything upside down, as we are doing now?

Ms. Kim Pate: I apologize, but I will have to answer in English. [*English*]

Currently, I would say, the system could be improved, certainly in terms of greater access for those who are inside. Part of the reason I'm involved in all of the cases involving women is that when we first started tracking what was happening with the reviews, we realized that few people were applying: men were applying. Sometimes it was because they would never receive it, and that's legitimate. Sometimes it was because they didn't understand the process or didn't have assistance.

So we wanted to see what was happening with women, and it became clear that many of them had no idea how to proceed. They didn't understand the proceedings. We now become involved in all of those cases.

I would say, about the protections, that certainly the protection for society is there. The gatekeeper of going through the superior court, the chief justice of the jurisdiction, means that if there is no chance of a person being reviewed, they likely will be told at that stage. Then they go before a jury from the community where they were convicted. In most of the cases that I'm familiar with, the victims have not only provided impact statements and other statements but also testified. It certainly means that 15, 16, 17 years, or however long, after the fact they're able talk about the ongoing impact or the concern if there are ongoing concerns.

Certainly of the ten women who were reviewed, two were not provided with a reduction in parole ineligibility, because they were seen as an ongoing risk. The numbers for women show that 80% who were eligible applied for and received some reduction. But that's eight women, basically.

The other thing is that, of those, only one has ended up back in custody at all, and she was the woman who had an intellectual disability. She was convicted in a context where she was not the person who killed. She had indicated that she wanted someone to help her stop the abuse that was happening. It's unclear whether she fully understood—obviously she understood enough that she was convicted, and it was a long time ago—and she was duped into being involved in accepting an envelope. Once the specifics of what had

happened became clear, everything was dropped and she was released.

Other than her brief suspension, no other woman has ended up back in custody at all.

(1550)

[Translation]

Mr. Marc Lemay: I am extremely concerned because here we have the government telling us that it has introduced a new bill, the one currently before us, to reduce victimization, in other words, the fact that victims—so, obviously, the families of deceased individuals —must appear before the courts and relive the murder.

I do not know what your thoughts on that are. In addition to helping women with their applications, do you also work closely with victims' families?

[English]

Ms. Kim Pate: Sometimes, yes, because sometimes the victims were their husbands. And I know their children, and their children are the victims as well. So it depends on the individual circumstance.

If in fact it is someone who would be an ongoing risk and would victimize, the mechanisms that are in place and the steps that the judge has to go through presumably would preclude it from going past that gatepost of the chief justice. If someone is an ongoing risk or continues to be somehow causing that kind of harm, presumably that would be taken into account at that stage. For the very high-profile cases that have been trotted out at those points, I'm not aware that they've gone past that gatepost.

We certainly have no interest in seeing anybody victimized or revictimized. The reality is, though, that this mechanism is in place to provide an opportunity for those...to have the faint hope that was suggested at the time it was introduced. I think the faint hope is more faint since the changes in the mid-nineties and the requirement of, for instance, a unanimous jury and that sort of thing.

[Translation]

Mr. Marc Lemay: You have been working with these women for many years now. If the bill passes in its current form, what is the potential for rehabilitation of some of the women you work with?

[English]

Ms. Kim Pate: For the women who don't already have eligibility, the staff who work with them routinely in the institutions have talked about the fact that there is virtually nothing they can do. They have done all the programs they can do, or they're on hold because they aren't allowed to take the programs because they're so far away from any parole eligibility dates. The staff describe the sense of hopelessness that prisoners feel.

Now, for these women, this isn't resulting in their doing anything negative to anybody else—although it does mean they're sitting there languishing in a context where they perhaps could be contributing in some ways. They certainly try to contribute. Some of them have developed volunteer programs to help in the community and those sorts of thing.

But in the men's prisons, I certainly know that when I worked with men and when the whole issue of the first revision was being discussed—and certainly when the faint hope clause was introduced, before I was doing that work—I understand that many correctional officers and many senior corrections people, as well as policy-makers, had significant concerns about the impact of that on diminishing the hope of prisoners and the opportunities for rehabilitation. So I think that would be an ongoing concern.

And certainly for the women who have been successful in having their parole ineligibility reduced and who have gone out to the community and are making, in some cases, very incredible contributions, if only to their families or to their grandchildren, and certainly are trying to make recompense for the harm they've caused, that's a far greater benefit to society than keeping them in prison for another 10 or 15 years.

• (1555)

The Chair: Thank you.

We'll go on to Mr. Comartin, for seven minutes.

Mr. Joe Comartin (Windsor—Tecumseh, NDP): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you, Ms. Pate, for being here.

Do you know how many women are convicted murderers serving in custody in Canadian penitentiaries now?

Ms. Kim Pate: The last number I saw was between 80 and 100. If I can't find it, Corrections certainly has that number.

Then there are significantly more in the community. I can't remember now if it's in the 300 to 400 range.

Mr. Joe Comartin: But Corrections Canada will have a breakdown between men and women?

Ms. Kim Pate: Yes, they do.

Mr. Joe Comartin: Do you know how many of the 80 to 100 would be eligible currently—that is, those who have served 15 years and would currently be eligible to apply?

Ms. Kim Pate: Well, not all of them would be serving for first-degree murder. It used to be broken down according to first- and second-degree murder. I'm presuming it still is, but I actually don't know that answer, I'm sorry.

Mr. Joe Comartin: I'm sorry to interrupt you for a second, but the 80 to 100 would then be for first- and second-degree murder convictions?

Ms. Kim Pate: That's correct.

I do know that right now there are two more women whose cases we're working on who are eligible, which will bring it up to twelve. Since the inception of the faint hope clause, there have been ten women who have proceeded, and there are now two more who are eligible.

Mr. Joe Comartin: Thank you.

Let me stay with this for a minute. Mr. Head, when he was before us the last time this bill surfaced before it was prorogued out of existence and then reincarnated once again, gave us a table. This was information that didn't come before the committee, because it was held up by the minister's office. But he give us some statistics from the last five years, from 2004 through to 2008-2009, of the number of people who were released and the years of their service.

What I want to ask you is, will you be surprised by the following numbers? In 2004-2005, they had served 23 years before being released. In 2005-2006, they had served 21 years. In 2006-2007, they had served 24 years. In 2007-2008, they had served 23 years. And in 2008-2009, they had served 25 years.

First, would that be consistent with the way women are treated when they make application, and do the numbers surprise you?

Ms. Kim Pate: The numbers don't surprise me, unfortunately. It's not as consistent for the women, because, again, we're working on the cases, so we're usually trying to ensure that the applications can go in as quickly as possible after the 15-year mark. The shortest period that someone has been able to have everything moved forward and get it before the court has been one year, and then it took another six months, or 18 months to get out. That's only one case, though, and I don't know—

Mr. Joe Comartin: Is that second six-month period the length of time it took them to get through the parole process?

Ms. Kim Pate: That's right. That's one woman who was one of the ones—let's put it this way—recommended by Madam Justice Ratushny for review in the self-defence review. You can understand that the context was very different from most cases, and it was one where there was an argument that she probably should have never been convicted in the first place.

There was tremendous support, and hers was the fastest I've ever seen any case go through. The average is usually at least three years between when they're eligible and when they get out, if we're working on it doggedly to get it through all the process. It usually takes a period of time to get it before the chief justice, and then if the chief justice approves it, once we get the decision, then to prepare to go before the jury and then the hearing, and depending on the dates and how long that takes. Once that decision comes down, the next step is to apply with the parole board. Usually Corrections wants at least six months to prepare paperwork.

In that woman's case, we convinced—she was at the Okimaw Ohci Healing Lodge—the staff to work on her paperwork and have it ready to be filed the minute we had a decision. Had every step not been ready to go at the next moment.... That's the absolute fastest. I can't see anybody ever being able to get through the process that quickly again.

Mr. Joe Comartin: That's because of the availability of the documentation, which has become more difficult to access?

Ms. Kim Pate: It's not just that, but because of her case. I would not be able to convince Correctional Services of Canada to have ready someone's paperwork to be filed for a parole application if they are successful in judicial review now. I've tried, and they have refused to do it. Until there's a decision, they won't work on the paperwork.

That was an anomalous case where in fact everybody agreed that she likely should not have been in prison. They agreed and developed the paperwork in advance of the judicial review. That means everybody working to have things ready even before the decisions are made. This meant it took 18 months.

• (1600)

Mr. Joe Comartin: I wasn't entirely clear on the answers you gave my colleague with regard to the three-month time limit that you have to make it. Overall, though, you left us with the impression that it was simply going to be impossible in the vast majority of cases to meet that three-month requirement.

Ms. Kim Pate: I think many people would be immediately eliminated because they couldn't meet that requirement.

Mr. Joe Comartin: Then they have to wait another five years?

Ms. Kim Pate: That's right, according to legislation as it is written now.

Mr. Joe Comartin: In terms of the capacity in our women's prisons now, do we have any excess capacity currently?

Ms. Kim Pate: Anticipating that might be of interest, I asked the question of Corrections Canada today. I was advised that there is currently only one cell double-bunked in the women's penitentiaries.

I challenged this, and said that I know that in most of the housing units a room that was initially set aside to be like a living area was converted to a two-bed bedroom. They indicated that they don't count that as double-bunking.

My count, if you counted all of those rooms, would be that most of the prisons are at overcapacity, all except for Joliette. And in Joliette there was a double-bunking in the maximum security unit.

They are anticipating, though, that there will be double-bunking in most of the maximum security units very soon, if they aren't already. At this point, they say there is only one. They also indicated that the commissioner has reported, according to their estimations, that by 2013 they will require another 152 cell spaces for women.

Mr. Joe Comartin: That will in fact be double-bunking. They just don't define it that way. You have to give us an answer.

Ms. Kim Pate: Yes. That certainly would be my assumption, based on what's happening now and the fact that they're not counting as double-bunking people being doubled up in the houses right now.

Grand Valley alone, for instance, has 20 women. From time to time, they're putting women in groups into the private family-visiting unit, which means then you don't even have the visits that are supposed to be happening for families. They're using those as housing units and not counting that as double-bunking, even when sometimes people are sleeping on the floor or on the couch. At one point in Grand Valley, there were six women in a private family-visiting unit. They had converted it temporarily into a living unit.

The Chair: Thank you.

We are going to go to Mr. Woodworth for seven minutes.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth (Kitchener Centre, CPC): Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

Thank you very much, Ms. Pate, for attending today. I want to say at the outset that I do admire and respect the work that the Elizabeth

Fry Society does in assisting women who have been in custody to reintegrate and rehabilitate, although I wouldn't want you to think that means I agree with everything that the Elizabeth Fry Society has to say.

I want to just start by asking whether you have attended at any parole hearings yourself in relation to women who have been convicted of murder.

Ms. Kim Pate: Yes, I have.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: And how many?

Ms. Kim Pate: Over the years I've been doing this, I would estimate probably around 20.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: And of those, how many were attended by the victims? And by the way, unlike some of my colleagues, I believe the families of murdered people are victims also, so that's who I'm talking about. How many of those 20 parole hearings for convicted murderers were attended by victims?

Ms. Kim Pate: I'd say probably about a quarter of them. Certainly the last one I did was, and the last number I've done have been. It would now be the unusual one that wouldn't have victims there, since the inception of the resources to fly people in.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: To assist the victims to attend.

I must tell you I have not attended a parole hearing for anyone convicted of murder, but I imagine it must be a somewhat emotionally charged situation, in most cases at least, for victims to meet the offender under the circumstances where the offender is seeking release. Would that be an accurate supposition?

• (1605)

Ms. Kim Pate: It certainly can be, absolutely, and depending on what the relationship is, if there was a prior relationship or not between the parties.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: I'm also imagining that it must be somewhat stressful for the victims as well as for the convicted offenders. Is that a reasonable supposition?

Ms. Kim Pate: I would think so. Any situation that revisits the kind of harm that has involved a death would invoke that kind of stress.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: When you attend those parole hearings, you're attending as an advocate for the convicted offender. Is that correct?

Ms. Kim Pate: Yes, I would say I'm advocating. In some cases we're talking about situations that may involve some connection between the victim and the person who has been convicted of the murder, the woman. So it depends on the situation. Sometimes I've known all the parties before, sometimes not, and in a very few cases I'd be observing. Usually I'd be there as the assistant to the woman.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: Have you ever attended a parole hearing for a convicted murderer where you were advocating for the victim against release?

Ms. Kim Pate: I've never been asked by a victim to go in in that capacity, no.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: But I would expect you would have some degree of empathy for the victims who are there to advocate against release of the offender. Is that correct?

Ms. Kim Pate: There's a presumption that they're there to advocate against. Some are and some are not, though. Some are there in support of the growth and what the individual has done, so it depends.

In only one of the circumstances I can think of was the victim actively asking that the person not be released.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: So let's talk about that one. My expectation is that it would be rather stressful for a victim who wanted to oppose release not to know if or when a parole application might be made. Would you agree with me that this would be somewhat stressful for the victim?

Ms. Kim Pate: If that were the case. They are notified when the parole applications are made.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: Correct, but under the existing system, of course, there is no timeframe within which the offender must make the application, so the victim simply has to sit out there and wait until the offender makes the application. Am I correct about that?

Ms. Kim Pate: Yes. I'm not aware of it being an issue, but yes, that would be the process.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: I'm suggesting to you that if I lost a loved one and was a victim of a murder and felt that the murderer ought not to be given parole and the 15-year mark rolled around, I'd probably be checking my mail every day waiting to see if there was a parole application. I'm sure you have enough experience with victims to understand how that might weigh on them. Do you think so?

Ms. Kim Pate: It may very well weigh on them, especially if they don't know the procedure. I think there have been increased efforts to ensure that they know those procedures and understand the process as it goes through. I have certainly dealt with some victims who have chosen not to participate in it.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: Whether or not you know the procedure, the fact is that after 15 years right now, an offender, a convicted murder, may or may not apply for early release, and the victim just has to wait and see. Is that right? That's what I understand.

Ms. Kim Pate: Do you mean the application to the chief justice?

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: It's the application to the chief justice and whatever else ensues. There's no onus on an offender right now to make that application until the offender wishes to do so. Isn't that correct?

Ms. Kim Pate: Yes, although if they're wanting to.... Yes.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: So after that 15-year mark rolls around, if my wife has been murdered by somebody, I'm going to know, or I hope I might know—and I probably would, because I'm a lawyer—that the offender can apply. But I'm not going to know when or whether the offender will, and I'm just going to have to wait until it happens, isn't that right?

Now, I see that as a problem, and I'm wondering whether you can suggest how you would help the victims deal with that problem.

● (1610)

Ms. Kim Pate: Well, I would start much earlier than that, quite frankly. Having worked with victims for a long time and, as some

members know, being in the situation of my daughter being raised without a grandfather because he was murdered, I think the work that needs to be done to support victims is far earlier than that; it has to be done very early on.

Mr. Stephen Woodworth: But there's no amount of work that will enable the victim to know when the offender is going to make an application, is there?

Ms. Kim Pate: Well, I think hypothetically that's true. Realistically, though, if you know that the person has not been working through, in any way dealing with, the issues that gave rise to their being in the system, you might have some idea that they might not apply or have some idea that if they're eligible—

The Chair: We're out of time.

We'll go to Mr. Lee for five minutes.

Mr. Derek Lee (Scarborough—Rouge River, Lib.): Thank you.

You've been doing this type of work for a couple of decades?

Ms. Kim Pate: Yes.

Mr. Derek Lee: Well, congratulations.

Do you have any comment on the fact that for someone who has already served 15 years of a life sentence in custody there will be a 90-day window as soon as this bill comes into force, and after that there has to be a five-year wait? Do you have any sense, in your experience, whether this would prejudice the ability of one or more convicted persons to actually access this procedure, if they're forced to immediately deal with a 90-day window when this comes into force?

Ms. Kim Pate: I am concerned, because being able to access legal aid is an increasingly challenging situation for prisoners, and if they're not eligible, they may not be able even to access a lawyer until they are eligible. I don't know many lawyers, with the greatest respect to all my colleagues—as you know, I'm a lawyer as well—who have the ability to activate an application within 90 days, without necessarily even having the documentation from Corrections Canada. I'd be extremely concerned about the number of people who may not be able to get through the door in the first place because of that 90-day window.

Mr. Derek Lee: When the minister was here, he indicated that if an application were commenced in the 90 days, there'd still be time to complete it.

I'm not too sure what all that entails. Are you familiar enough with this process? I'm sure you've read the statute.

He was assuring us that if the application got started in the 90 days, it wouldn't end after 90 days; that the process of putting the application together could continue in some fashion.

Ms. Kim Pate: I'd be interested in the information from Correctional Service of Canada about how many people have been able to complete it within 90 days. I know that even with the assistance of our organization and with us doing some of the legwork to get it in, some have gone well beyond the 90 days.

Mr. Derek Lee: Well, the way this bill is structured, it's not going to affect any offender directly for 15 years, because it's only going to affect people who are convicted after the law comes into force. But there is the other provision that retrospectively applies these 90-day windows to people currently in custody on life sentences.

That's a long time to wait. The commercial here is that we're getting rid of the faint hope clause, but it's not being gotten rid of for 15 years in terms of practice.

Are you aware in your experience of any public safety implication, good or bad, plus or minus, evolving out of these proposed changes—anything that would affect the safety of the public? Have you come across anything, thought of anything, or would you like to describe anything that might be a public safety issue arising out of these reforms?

Ms. Kim Pate: I can't think of any, no.

Mr. Derek Lee: Okay. The short title of the bill is "Serious Time for the Most Serious Crime Act". Do you understand that title? You've been in the business a while. Is that clear enough, or should we try to refine that a little bit?

Ms. Kim Pate: With respect, the title seems to be an attempt to create an impression of doing something that it's not doing. It is increasing potentially the time that people will spend in custody, absolutely, but whether or not that's what will achieve the results of greater public safety, I would argue no, it would not.

● (1615)

Mr. Derek Lee: Should we be checking with Corrections Canada officials as to the normal procedures that would be attached to one of these applications, to see that it could fit safely and properly within this 90-day window, plus or minus, whatever the minister was referring to?

Ms. Kim Pate: I'm sorry. I'm smiling because I usually get calls from Corrections Canada officials asking what the procedure would be as a new case comes up. Now, that's with women, and there have been, certainly, turnovers.

What you could ask is of those who are eligible, how many have applied within 90 days. Presumably they would know that, because they would have had to facilitate the access to information and privacy requests.

Mr. Derek Lee: Yes, this statute doesn't send around a notice to the men and women who are in custody that there's a 90-day thing. It doesn't provide for that, so it could slip on by, but then again....

Ms. Kim Pate: You might very well have a response that the law requires that they respond. We've just come through having to go back to the Federal Court on three occasions to get a certain set of files, and unfortunately I'm not confident that people would get their files within that framework, even.

The Chair: Thank you.

We're going to Monsieur Ménard.

[Translation]

Mr. Serge Ménard (Marc-Aurèle-Fortin, BQ): Thank you for being here. Your experience can help us tremendously.

From what I understand, once an application has been initiated, it is nearly impossible to complete it in less than 90 days.

[English]

Ms. Kim Pate: That would be my opinion, yes.

[Translation]

Mr. Serge Ménard: From what I understand, once the application has been completed, it is at least a year, and often longer, before the case is finally heard by a jury.

[English]

Ms. Kim Pate: That's correct. That's usually at least a year and sometimes has been two or three years.

[Translation]

Mr. Serge Ménard: Obviously, the jury's decision is immediate.

About how long does it take, once the chief justice has determined that the application can proceed, before a jury is empanelled?

[English]

Ms. Kim Pate: It largely depends on the availability of the lawyers, the crown who is handling the case. Sometimes the crown who did the original prosecution wants to be seized of the case, and so it depends on their schedule, the defence counsel's schedule, and then obviously their ability to empanel a jury within a certain timeframe. So it really varies. It's hard to give a set number because it really has ranged from a year to several years.

[Translation]

Mr. Serge Ménard: If the jury dismisses the application, a period of 18 months or 2 years will have already gone by. The timeframe before another application can be made begins once the first application has been dismissed. Is that correct?

[English]

Ms. Kim Pate: That's my understanding of the way it reads. I could be wrong.

[Translation]

Mr. Serge Ménard: Are all of the victims' families who appear to testify opposed to the inmate being released on parole before 25 years is up or, in the case of second-degree murder, 10 to 25 years?

[English]

Ms. Kim Pate: No, not all of them are opposed. Some are, and certainly they vocalize that, but some are not. Some attend who are not opposed but don't want to be heard. That's probably more common than actually speaking out in support because there's often pressure brought by others.

[Translation]

Mr. Serge Ménard: Could you give us the proportions of those who are opposed, those who are not, and those who are indifferent? If you cannot, you do not have to.

● (1620)

[English]

Ms. Kim Pate: Of the ten women I've worked with, I would say about half of the victims have chosen not to come forward. That doesn't necessarily mean they're opposed or not opposed, although in some cases I have spoken to the victims and they've indicated they were not opposed but they also did not want to go and advocate on behalf of the individual. They were quite happy with leaving it to the system to determine whether they're ready to rejoin. In one of those cases, they in fact said that they were relying on the system to make that assessment because they hope that if the person is ready to rejoin, they could do something productive with their life, rather than just languish in prison.

In three cases there has been very clear opposition to the person receiving, and two of those three were the two where the women were refused.

[Translation]

Mr. Serge Ménard: So, in the other two cases, the victims' families were not opposed.

[English]

Ms. Kim Pate: They basically said they weren't happy with what had happened. They obviously didn't support the fact that the person had taken a life, and they talked about the anguish it had caused but also indicated they had some hope that the person would move on and do something productive with their life.

[Translation]

Mr. Serge Ménard: Do you have the sense that participating in this process is another form of victimization for the families? [*English*]

Ms. Kim Pate: There's one family of victims who didn't say that initially, certainly didn't voice that at the judicial review, but at a recent parole hearing have. I have some opinions about why that may have happened, in terms of other interventions. Certainly nobody I know of has started, at the hearing, voicing those sorts of concerns.

The Chair: Thank you.

We'll move to Mr. Dechert for five minutes.

Mr. Bob Dechert (Mississauga—Erindale, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Ms. Pate, thank you for being here today. With my colleagues, I'd also like to thank you for the good work you do to help people in difficult circumstances.

When you last appeared before this committee on the previous iteration of this bill, which I believe was Bill C-36, you appeared at the same time with Ms. Sharon Rosenfeldt, who leads a group called Victims of Violence and I believe was herself a victim of violence. One of her children was one of the victims of Clifford Olson. She said a number of things that I thought were quite interesting in that testimony that day. I'd just like to read a few passages. She said that when the member of Parliament who was responsible for the faint hope clause

talked about the waste of the life of the offender who is kept in prison for 25 years, he seemed not to take into consideration the innocent life the offender wasted when he or she made the decision to commit murder. There is no parole or judicial review for murder victims and their families. They have no faint hope clause or legal loophole to shorten their sentence.

She went on to say:

Most victims of crime feel we need to attend any and all proceedings dealing with the offender who took our loved one's life. It is with humble honour and strong conviction that we represent our loved one, for you see, no matter how many years go by, there is never closure when another human being has taken your loved one's life. There is never closure in the manner in which your loved one died. It is unnatural. The result of murder is ugly. The wound of the crime in violence is always there at the surface. It never leaves, even though our lives continue and we discover some years later that there really is a life after murder. In reality, the victim knows there is closure to certain stages of the justice system, there is a finality to the proceedings, or there is supposed to be, and that finality is a form of closure. For us, it seems it is the only form of human rights we have on behalf of our loved one, so we, the family, will always be there to represent them.

She went on to say:

...it is quite simple for us: the offender and the justice system may have forgotten our loved ones, but we, the victims' families, have not. Most of us will always be there to represent them and speak on their behalf. That is why victims' families attend any and all hearings, even though it opens up the wounds no matter how many years have gone by. That is just the way it is.

As other members of the committee have pointed out, with respect to currently incarcerated murderers, they have the right currently to apply under the faint hope clause at years 15, 17, 19, 21, and 23 of their incarceration. Each and every time they do that, those victims' families feel a need to come back before the parole hearings to represent the loved one who has been taken from them. I'd just be interested to hear your comment on that and your response to Ms. Rosenfeldt's concerns.

• (1625)

Ms. Kim Pate: Oh, I have the greatest respect for Sharon. I've known Ms. Rosenfeldt for 26 to 27 years. I respect the work she does and her tremendous efforts in her organization, which provides a lot of really important support and assistance to victims.

With respect, though, if someone applies for a judicial review and it goes before the chief justice, it wouldn't involve the person going before the parole board. There would be one application initially, and then if the person were denied, there might be another one in some subsequent period, but it wouldn't necessarily be every two years. For those who are—

Mr. Bob Dechert: It could potentially be, though, couldn't it?

And they do participate in the application for a reduction of the ineligibility period?

Ms. Kim Pate: Again, hypothetically, according to what the law says, it's possible, but I have yet to see that situation. Usually, the person wouldn't be supported and therefore they might not proceed, or they might be supported and proceed, but it usually wouldn't be every two years like that.

I think it depends on the stage people are at. I don't know how I would react if I lost my child to murder. I do know that most of the people I know who have "experienced" murder have experiences as different as one to the other. So I would never negate the experience of Ms. Rosenfeldt, nor would I negate anybody else's experience. But there are also many people who feel very strongly that once a person has indicated that nothing will bring the loved one back—nothing will—then having someone languish in prison when they might in fact be able to contribute in a different way in the community, whether like some of the women I'm working with, who are taking care of their grandchildren or going out and participating by doing some other work, such as in a healing program for other women and children.... Those initiatives might not otherwise happen had those women not had access to them.

Mr. Bob Dechert: She seems to indicate, at any rate, that her view is that she has to be there on behalf of her child every time that possibility arises.

But let me ask you about another aspect.

The Chair: You're out of time, unfortunately. I'm sorry.

Mr. Bob Dechert: Okay, the next round. Thank you.

The Chair: We're back to the Liberal side. Any questions? Mr. Lee?

Mr. Derek Lee: I just have one. It's very technical.

Subclause 3(1) of the bill describes or refers to an application in writing to the judge, and the bill subsequently refers to the sequencing of the 90-day windows. The wording there is that the person may "make an application under subsection (1)". This refers only to the application to the judge, doesn't it?

Ms. Kim Pate: That would be my understanding.

Mr. Derek Lee: And it doesn't refer to the actual parole eligibility application?

Ms. Kim Pate: No, because they would first have to go through the chief justice, then through the jury and have the jury agree to reduce the eligibility, then have the eligibility reduced. Then on whatever date the jury determined, the person would be eligible to apply to the parole board. But all of the paperwork and procedures would have to be followed in-between.

Mr. Derek Lee: I don't know the answer to this. I'm asking you as someone with experience. Are victims involved in this type of application to the judge?

Ms. Kim Pate: I'm not aware of any victims being involved in that stage of the application.

Mr. Derek Lee: So then in your experience, victims only become involved in the actual parole board eligibility application—which could follow after a judge gives the green light, if the judge gives the green light.

Ms. Kim Pate: They could be involved there, but they could also be involved in the judicial review process.

Mr. Derek Lee: They could?

Ms. Kim Pate: Victims do appear or have appeared, either in person or through written statements, before the jury as well.

• (1630

Mr. Derek Lee: To make representations to the judge.

Ms. Kim Pate: To the jury, yes.

The Chair: Thank you.

Mr. Dechert, did you want to continue your questioning?

Mr. Bob Dechert: Yes, I had a follow-up question.

There has been some talk in other sessions at this committee about the retroactivity of the bill and the impact that would have on the potential rehabilitation of people who are currently incarcerated for murder or serving life sentences for murder.

It seems to me that the argument has been made that if you can't apply after your 15th, 17th, 19th, 21st, 23rd year you won't be a good prisoner. You won't try to rehabilitate yourself. It would seem to me that if you have two kicks at the can, or two opportunities to get out, at year 15 and year 20, or else you are going all the way to 25 before you can apply again, you might actually work a little harder at your rehabilitation and might actually be more of a model prisoner.

What's your comment on that?

Ms. Kim Pate: I think some people would think that way, but I think the challenge often is, particularly for people serving life sentences, that they are not even allowed to participate in programs until their eligibility dates. Quite frankly, my fear would be that it could be another excuse not to provide those programs at earlier dates.

We also know that the longer people spend in the most austere conditions without those sorts of programs the more entrenched they may become in their thinking. So I think it's in the interest of public safety for all prisoners, particularly those serving life sentences and those who are in for some of the more serious crimes, to be able to participate in programs at earlier dates rather than later dates and to entrench a different model.

I think just the sheer numbers we're talking about will mean the opposite.

Mr. Bob Dechert: Do I have more time, Mr. Chair?

The Chair: Oh yes, you've got three minutes.

Mr. Bob Dechert: I noted it's one of the stated principles of the Elizabeth Fry Society that women who are criminalized should not be imprisoned and that all efforts should be made to prevent women from being incarcerated and to facilitate the earliest community integration of those who are sentenced to a term of imprisonment.

In your view, should women ever be imprisoned?

Ms. Kim Pate: Our view is that the way prisons are currently used exacerbates the very conditions that led to most of those women being criminalized. So we would like to see alternatives to the way we currently imprison. So those who are dangerous and need to be separated need to have different types of separation.

Mr. Bob Dechert: What would you do with a dangerous multiple murdering offender who happened to be a woman?

Ms. Kim Pate: As all the heads of corrections determined in the mid-nineties, 75% of those who are currently serving sentences could probably be in the community, being held accountable, and contributing in other ways. Then we would be able to focus on those who are truly causing grief in the community and what we could do differently.

For instance, we're actively discussing having forensic, secure treatment options available for some of the women I know, which doesn't mean the people are out in the community, but it means they're not in a segregation cell with no—

Mr. Bob Dechert: You think they should be in a psychiatric facility or something like that?

Ms. Kim Pate: Some maybe.

Mr. Bob Dechert: You mentioned earlier the number of women who are currently serving life sentences. What percentage of them do you think should be released today?

Ms. Kim Pate: It would depend. There was a time when I knew every single woman in the federal prison system because I went every month to the Prison for Women.

Mr. Bob Dechert: Can you make a guess at the percentage, ballpark, as to who should be let out?

Ms. Kim Pate: Corrections say lifers are the easiest to manage and the least likely to pose challenges in the prison setting, so it would probably be based on their recommendations. The staff who work with them on a day-to-day basis say many of them could be in the community contributing, but for their sentence they cannot be. So that's certainly what I hear consistently when I go into the prisons. I don't go as often now; I only go to each of them once or twice a year. I hear it from policy-makers as well.

Many times staff will say that when they have lifers in their unit, people serving life sentences, in fact they're the most stable.

Mr. Bob Dechert: Do you have similar views about men who are serving life sentences? What percentage of them do you think should be set free?

Ms. Kim Pate: In terms of the men who are in the system I know that many corrections people have similar views about men, not all of them but certainly some of them, depending on the context.

Certainly the context in which many of the women I know who have been involved in the homicides are often very different from my experience when I worked with men.

• (1635)

Mr. Bob Dechert: Why would you say the court would have imposed a first-degree murder sentence on them in the first place if they were victims themselves and therefore are not a threat to society and should in your view be perhaps released or dealt with in some other way?

Ms. Kim Pate: I teach a whole course on that at law school. We use some of the cases I've worked on and some that I haven't that are still unfolding. When you have someone with an intellectual disability who asks someone to please stop her being beaten up regularly and the guy says to give him \$100 and he'll do it and he does it and she is convicted of first-degree murder, I do think that's a problem. Almost everybody who has dealt with that woman believes it's a problem. Yet she serves a sentence for first-degree murder because she said yes, she did say that. She didn't understand the implications, that it amounted to a contract killing, and that's why she is serving a sentence for first-degree murder.

The Chair: Thank you.

Mr. Norlock.

Mr. Rick Norlock (Northumberland—Quinte West, CPC): Thank you very much.

I'll just carry on with the same line of questioning, only we'll move from the principles to the goals: "To increase public awareness and promotion of decarceration for women", and the second of four goals is "To reduce the numbers of women who are criminalized and imprisoned in Canada".

I think you answered that fairly well. You said that you believe that—and I made a couple of quick notes—most women who are currently incarcerated in our prisons should not be there in the first place.

Ms. Kim Pate: In my experience of working in and around the system with young people, men and women, for the last 27 years, I would agree with that. It's part of why women are the fastest-growing prison population yet not perceived as the greatest risk to public safety. Women who are poor, who are doing things for which they can be criminalized to put food on the table, to pay the rent, are in prison. We know there are women who carry drugs across borders for all kinds of reasons who are in prison. We know that the majority of those are not perceived as an ongoing risk to public safety.

That doesn't mean we don't think they should be held accountable. That's why we talk about community-based options, where they can be contributing to the community and being held accountable without it being the kind of drain that the Parliamentary Budget Officer has articulated is the drain when we unnecessarily incarcerate people, rather than hold them accountable and allow them to contribute to the community in different ways.

Mr. Rick Norlock: Thank you.

If I'm not mistaken, in most courts, before a person is sentenced, there's a pre-sentence report, and in that pre-sentence report there usually is availability of a review of the person's background, including their social status, including some of the issues they've dealt with in their life, and the courts must take that pre-sentence report into account when they sentence. So the court when it sentences them is already aware that they may have been economically disadvantaged, that they may have come from a broken family, that they may have had some substance abuse issues, that their husband may not have been the husband he should or could have been, and that they have been to some extent not able to enjoy some of the things in life that other people have, and the court takes that into consideration when it does the sentencing. Is that not correct?

Ms. Kim Pate: I think it's increasingly not correct. If you look at the number of women who are imprisoned, many of them have pled guilty to the charges for all kinds of reasons. Sometimes they believe that they won't have a fair process. They often take responsibility that exceeds their responsibility. There has been some work done by Dr. Patricia Montour, and others from the Native Women's Association in particular, on some of those issues. Certainly there's growing research around the tendency of women to hyperresponsibilize—take more responsibility for their actions than necessarily even the law would require.

Also, because of cuts in resources we have places, for instance, we can't even get Gladue reports, or pre-sentence reports done, and certainly if it's not seen as an unusual case, it's increasingly more difficult to get those sorts of reports. So I think you would find that the times where we used to have more routine pre-sentence reports are not necessarily the case, and certainly not in all jurisdictions.

(1640)

Mr. Rick Norlock: By that you're saying that not only do they have insufficient pre-sentence reports, they're pleading guilty when they shouldn't plead guilty, so therefore they're not getting the appropriate or correct legal advice from their lawyers—

Ms. Kim Pate: If they have legal advice.

Mr. Rick Norlock: If they have legal advice. So women who are charged with serious offences in Canada do not have access to a lawyer?

Ms. Kim Pate: They have access to a lawyer, but I'll give you—

Mr. Rick Norlock: But not a good lawyer?

Ms. Kim Pate: Sometimes they have access to a lawyer, but not necessarily access at the times when they're making those decisions. So for instance we have, just talking about—

Mr. Rick Norlock: But I guess I'm saying if they have access to a lawyer, then they must be getting good legal...if they're pleading guilty when you believe they shouldn't be.... And then maybe in your explanation to me as to why they're not getting the kind of legal advice they should, maybe that's the reason you are currently teaching young people who want to become lawyers. Maybe that's why you're doing that. I'm supposing that. I'm reading that into your résumé, but you can correct me if I'm wrong.

Ms. Kim Pate: In terms of accessing, we know that many of the women we work with will initially provide the information to the

police in the first place. They'll often even self-report. They'll want to plead guilty, they may plead guilty—

Mr. Rick Norlock: Excuse me for interrupting, Ms. Pate, but this is for the average person out there.

By that answer, you're suggesting that before they say anything, the police have taken their statement before they have read them their rights, that they actually do have, in fact, the right of access to a lawyer as per their constitutional right?

Ms. Kim Pate: Yes.

You'll find—and I'm sure you know this if you've looked at this—that a lot of times people will make statements long before they see a lawyer, or they won't even know how to get access to a lawyer. And that's increasingly the case, as it's more difficult to access legal aid. In fact, the Chief Justice of the Supreme Court of Canada has spoken about the concern of increasing numbers of unrepresented individuals. So I think it is a concern.

Going back to your other comment, I think there are situations where we have good pre-sentence reports, very good representation. Of course, there are many lawyers trying to do the best they can with increasingly limited resources and increasingly limited options. With the cuts that have been happening to social programs, health care, education, we also see fewer options in the community. When you talked about our goals, part of our goal is to try to ensure that instead of more money and more and more resources being put into prisons, and literally sucking those resources out of the community where the individuals are going to return eventually anyway, those resources are put into alternatives in the community.

The Chair: Time's up. Thank you.

We'll go to Mr. Rathgeber. No? All right.

Does anyone wish to speak?

When we started, most of you were talking about maybe 4:30. We're now at quarter to five. Do you want to continue? That's fine.

All right, so Ms. Jennings is next, and then Mr. Comartin to finish.

Hon. Marlene Jennings: Ms. Pate, at one point Mr. Norlock asked you a question concerning whether or not women should be criminalized, and you began to give an example of a specific case, I believe, regarding a woman who might have not had access to a lawyer and why she would have self-reported, hyper-criminalized herself, or whatever. Could you continue? Because I know you weren't able to actually give that example.

Ms. Kim Pate: Sure. Well, we have a number of situations, particularly since the policy of mandatory charging and countercharging started to happen in violence-against-women situations, where usually it's the woman calling in to a 911 operator, for instance, reporting the situation, sometimes even reporting that she herself has hit him or thrown something at him to try to ward him off. When the police arrive and the statements are taken, she's already provided a statement by that. And when she's confronted with, "So you've already assaulted", she often would say yes—and I can't give you exact numbers, but I can tell you that it's too often, it's a common occurrence. And then they plead guilty to them, even when sometimes the primary perpetrator doesn't plead guilty.

So we see this accumulation of what looked like more serious offences—I'm not saying assault isn't serious, any assault is, but it looked like more serious offences—and they start racking up charges. And they become very aware, the women I've spoken to, that from their perspective there's no point in fighting it because they're told they've already given the evidence. They believe that.

And you know, it's not that a lawyer is misstating the situation; they have provided that evidence before they even know.... In a 911 call they've already said sometimes they're doing it. Or at the first opportunity, when the police arrive and the fellow is saying "She threw the wine bottle at me", or the plate or whatever, they say "Did you do that?" "Yes, I did", and she takes responsibility.

So those are some of the common assault charges—not "common assault" but common assault charges—that we see with women too.

And then we see a number of other instances, even where they have defences, and they may be told they're going to be in custody for a period of time if they go for trial. I just dealt with a woman who just got out of prison the week before last. She had won her conviction—and obviously the sentence appeal too—for second-degree murder. Immediately, she was offered time served for a manslaughter plea. Everybody knew. The lawyer asked me to go in and speak to her, because she immediately said "I'll take the deal", and the lawyer said "She has a strong self-defence case, we know that". She knew that, but the option was no bail. Because she lived on a reserve, there's nothing to put up. If you're on a reserve you don't own your house. Even if you own your house, you don't, the band council owns it. So she had nothing to put up. I even offered my house up, and she refused that.

So she pled guilty to manslaughter in a context where everybody around that case saw she had a self-defence claim. And it wasn't that it was a bad lawyer. A very good lawyer tried to convince her, asked me to go in and try to convince her, and she still pled guilty to manslaughter.

Now she's out with her child. That was the motivation: she didn't want to risk being another two years awaiting trial. Even if she was acquitted she'd be another two years away from her child. So she took a conviction for manslaughter in a context where, yes, I do believe she shouldn't have any conviction for that case.

(1645)

Hon. Marlene Jennings: Thank you very much.

The Chair: Mr. Comartin.

Mr. Joe Comartin: On the point by Mr. Dechert, again, that same correspondence we had that didn't get before the committee last time, this portrayal of the number of times people are going to be faced with application, just so he knows.... I don't know if you have any evidence to the contrary, Ms. Pate, but of those applications that were made, and some denied, only four applied a second time, and there's never been an application for a third time. Never.

Do you have any reason to believe those figures are wrong?

Ms. Kim Pate: I have no reason to believe it. It certainly hasn't applied to women at all. None of them who were denied have reapplied.

Mr. Joe Comartin: All right.

The second point I would make, with regard to Olson's victims, is that we have a provision in the code that doesn't allow multiple murderers to apply for early parole.

One final point on that: I'm not clear from the evidence you've given us, but you left us with this impression, so let's just be clear, that of the cases you've dealt with, in 50% or fewer of those cases the family of the murder victim attended the hearing before the jury. Is that correct?

Ms. Kim Pate: That's correct.

Mr. Joe Comartin: We heard the last time, and I believe I'm accurate—I just couldn't find it in my notes—that when it's men, somewhere between 30% and 40% of victims attend the hearings before the juries. Would that sound correct to you, as well?

Ms. Kim Pate: Yes, I have no reason to dispute that.

I suspect you'll see the numbers going up now there is assistance to get there. I think that some of the reality was people couldn't afford to go before, so we've seen the increase since those provisions.

Mr. Joe Comartin: In that regard, in terms of assisting victims—and again you were cut off in your answer—could you explain to us what we could be doing at an earlier stage to reduce the victimization, to assist the victims, the families of the victims of murder, of homicide, in this country?

Ms. Kim Pate: Again, this is just my opinion, and certainly lots of people have different opinions. But those who work in the area of trauma and recovery talk about the importance of early intervention, as early as possible, to provide support for individuals who are going through the grief, the loss, the anger—they understand all those emotions—to try to assist them to get to a place where they can, at the very least, move on with their lives.

All the information I have, and certainly the information we've tried to implement in our family, is to ensure that as issues arise they're dealt with immediately and things are not held off.

There are very few examples. There was an example, it wasn't murder, but robbery victims in the U.K. A program was implemented by a police force there—it was a judge from here who had a family member experience it and related it to me—where after an offence had occurred and the investigation was completed, a team went in to try to put back the house, fix things up, and a team went in to try to provide therapeutic support to the victims immediately thereafter so they could move on as best they could, deal with the very real emotions, but move on. That's the best advice I've received consistently about what—

● (1650)

Mr. Joe Comartin: I know we're running out of time.

Do we have any of those programs right across the country currently?

Ms. Kim Pate: We don't have them right across the country currently, and it's left to individuals to fund them themselves, largely.

Mr. Joe Comartin: And that includes people who are family members of the victims of murder?

Ms. Kim Pate: That's correct.

Mr. Joe Comartin: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

The Chair: Thank you.

I want to thank Ms. Pate for attending. I want to take special note of the fact that you did come on very short notice, and I think all of us appreciated that. Thank you.

The meeting is adjourned.



Canada Post Corporation / Société canadienne des postes

Postage paid

Port payé

Lettermail

Poste-lettre

1782711 Ottawa

If undelivered, return COVER ONLY to: Publishing and Depository Services Public Works and Government Services Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5

En cas de non-livraison, retourner cette COUVERTURE SEULEMENT à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Additional copies may be obtained from: Publishing and Depository Services
Public Works and Government Services Canada
Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5
Telephone: 613-941-5995 or 1-800-635-7943
Fax: 613-954-5779 or 1-800-565-7757
publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca
http://publications.gc.ca

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la *Loi sur le droit d'auteur*. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.

On peut obtenir des copies supplémentaires en écrivant à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt

Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5 Téléphone : 613-941-5995 ou 1-800-635-7943

Télécopieur : 613-954-5779 ou 1-800-565-7757 publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca http://publications.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca